History of PIDE Series-5



# A REVIEW OF THE LABOUR MARKET Research at PIDE – 1957–2009

Muhammad Irfan





**History of PIDE Series-5** 

# A Review of the Labour Market Research at PIDE 1957-2009

Mohammad Irfan

PAKISTAN INSTITUTE OF DEVELOPMENT ECONOMICS, ISLAMABAD

# Editor:

# Dr Rashid Amjad

# *Literary Editor:*

Professor Aurangzeb A. Hashmi

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system or transmitted in any form or by any means—electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording or otherwise—without prior permission of the author(s) and or the Pakistan Institute of Development Economics, P. O. Box 1091, Islamabad 44000.

© Pakistan Institute of Development Economics, 2010.

Pakistan Institute of Development Economics Islamabad, Pakistan

*E-mail:* publications@pide.org.pk *Website:* http://www.pide.org.pk *Fax:* +92-51-9248065

Designed, composed, and finished at the Publications Division, PIDE.

# **CONTENTS**

		Page
	Introduction	1
1.	Labour Force Participation	3
	Female Labour Force Participation	5
	Child Labour	5
2.	Employment Structure	6
	Agriculture: Growth, Technological Choices and Employment	6
	Tractorisation Debate	7
	Distributive Justice	8
	Rural Non-Farm Sector	8
	Employment in Large Scale Manufacturing	9
	Stabilisation and Structural Adjustment	10
	Trade Liberalisation	10
	Informal Sector	11
	Manpower Projections	12
	Working Conditions	13
	Unemployment and Underemployment	14
3.	Population Mobility—Migration and Emigration	15
	Internal Migration	15
	The Determinants and Consequences of	
	Internal Mobility	16
	International Migration	17
	Remittances and Their Impact	19
	Re-integration of the Return Migration	20
	Consequences of Emigration	21
	Social Costs of Emigration	21
4.	Wage Levels and Trends	22
	Inter-sectoral Wage Levels and Trends	22

		Page	
	Wage Trends in the Large Scale Manufacturing (LSM)	24	
	The Wage Trends of Civil Servants	24 25	
	Rural Employment and Wages	26	
	Earning Differentials—the Role of Age, Sex and Ethnicity	26	
5.	Data Generation	26	
	International Migration Project	26	
	The PLM Survey	27	
	ILO Survey of Out and Return Migrants with		
	Technical Support from PIDE	27	
6.	Concluding Remarks	28	
	References	28	
	Abstract		
	List of Table		

Table 1.	Labour Market Studies – 1959-2008	3

(iv)

# **INTRODUCTION**

Pakistan Institute of Development Economics (PIDE) since its inception in the mid-fifties has been promoting cutting edge socioeconomic research bearing upon critical developmental issues. This research work was disseminated through articles in the Pakistan Development Review (PDR) and PIDE research reports. In the area of labour market research specifically the contribution and assistance of international organisations in undertaking joint research activities and in providing technical and financial support has to be acknowledged Prominent among these were the International Labour Organisation (ILO), in particular its regional centre, the erstwhile Asian Regional Team for Employment Promotion (ARTEP), and the World Bank. The support of the Netherlands Government boosted both the quantum, and quality of research activities at PIDE.

Labour market, best defined as a set of institutions which mediate between macro-policies and their micro outcome, occupies the centre stage in the development process of an economy. The allocative and distributive impact of the labour market is influenced by both sides of the market—demand and supply. The former is reflective of GDP growth and its sectoral composition while the latter is an interactive outcome of the varying size of the population and participation patterns of its various age / sex cohorts in the production process. A host of other factors, both internal, in particular the strength of functioning of the labour market institutions, as well as external factors such as foreign aid climate, and emigration also come into play.

Pakistan's varying growth performance over the last six decades has been associated with a variety of labour market outcomes, some of which were investigated and analysed by PIDE researchers. In particular, the labour use and worker wages generated by the different development approaches and the associated policy packages were the subjects of analysis. For instance, the impact on the labour market of the Import Substitution Strategy (ISI) to support industrialisation,

Acknowledgements: The author would like to express his gratitude to Dr Rashid Amjad, Vice-Chancellor PIDE for guidance and comments on a number of drafts of this report.

during the first two decades, was critically assessed by the PIDE researchers. Similarly, a number of studies focused upon the effects of expansion of the public sector and nationalisation of banks and industries as well as pro-labour policies during the 1970s. The studies also subjected to investigation the influence of the policy changes, such as trade liberalisation, privatisation of the public sector corporations, the opening up of the economy and the IMF/WB stabilisation reform packages, since the late 1980s.

It may be added that inferences regarding the expected outcomes of the economic policies are filtered through the very conceptualisation of the labour market. During the fifties, Lewis (1954) suggested the "Dualistic Labour" market model wherein labour supply was assumed to be elastic to the formal or industrial sector while the surplus labour resided in an undifferentiated residual-agriculture and the informal sectors. Fei and Ranis in a PDR article [1961] "Unlimited Supply of Labour and Concept of Balanced Growth" argued that the Lewis approach, because of its de-emphasis on agriculture, was somewhat flawed whereas the onset of the turning point was a distant phenomenon. Islam (1965) in his review dilated upon these themes and provided additional insights, while Mellor (1991) viewed agricultural development as an initiator rather than a sustainer as envisaged by the Lewis model. The dominant mode of development thinking, that has been in vogue till recently, i.e., the so-called "Washington Consensus", with its emphasis on liberalisation, privatisation and deregulation to foster globalisation and competition together with a competitive labour market, is being seriously challenged in the wake of the global economic crises and financial melt down. Prominent among its critics has been the ILO.

# **PIDE Studies**

The studies at PIDE while investigating the labour market outcomes have been attentive to the implications of the dualistic and the neo-classical models. Developments such as emigration, remittance inflows, IMF/WB structural adjustment packages and rising unemployment have expanded the canvass of the researchers. The research work aimed at investigation of trade-employment linkages as well as the likely impact of labour mobility, labour migration and remittances on the economy and the society, especially on poverty levels. A chronological sequencing of articles and research reports related to labour market is provided below in Table 1.

Table I	Tal	bl	e	1
---------	-----	----	---	---

	(Numbers by Topics)							
	Year	rs 1959-	1961-	1971-	1981-	1991-	2001-	Total
	Topics	60	70	80	90	2000	2008	
1	Labour Force							
	Participation	0	4	4	9	9	5	31
2	Employment	1	7	12	19	20	11	70
3	Informal Sector	0	0	0	3	4	0	7
4	Unemployment	0	0	1	6	2	2	11
5	Wages	0	6	6	4	13	7	36
6	Migration and							
	Emigration	0	1	5	17	15	1	39
7	Remittances	0	2	0	2	3	2	9
		1	20	28	60	67	28	206

Source: PDR Articles and Research Reports.

This report briefly describes the body of knowledge concerning the labour market that was generated and disseminated by PIDE over the years since the institutes inception. The analysis is organised in different sections namely: labour force participation, employment structure, informal sector, unemployment, wages, migration and emigration as well as remittances. It may be added that though the studies discussed are confined mainly to the work at PIDE, work by non-PIDE researchers has also been discussed. However research output of PIDE scholars published elsewhere is not a part of this review.

# **1. LABOUR FORCE PARTICIPATION**

Labour force both in quantitative as well as qualitative dimensions is an important barometer of the productive potential of the economy. Labour force participation behaviour of the individuals and families, therefore, is of paramount importance in discerning the interlinkages between the demographic base of an economy and the size of the labour force. PIDE research focusing on demographic changes has been discussed in a separate volume [History of PIDE Series No.4]. The focus of this section is on labour market participation including the demographic component, age, sex and other characteristics of the individuals.

Paucity of data constrained the researchers to confine themselves to only aggregative level analysis through Population Censuses data. It was not until 1963, when the Labour Force Surveys by the Federal Bureau of Statistic (FBS) became available more or less on an annual data constraints, the conceptual ambiguities basis. Besides underpinning the notion of work and labour force participation, arising out of lack of correspondence between the economic realities of the developing world and the standard labour force approach (to quantify employment, unemployment and the labour force participation) further complicated the task of researchers. Research studies at PIDE identified these problems and highlighted the associated imprecision in the estimates, in particular of female labour force participation, which, it was concluded, was hard to quantify with precision. Surveys conducted at the same time covering the same households yielded different results on female labour force participation because of different measures of the female work participation. [Irfan, et al. (1983)].

An important finding was that the Census underestimated the activity rates particularly of the female population. This appears to be a major conclusion of different studies because of the use of the usual status approach with reference period of one year rather than the current status approach with reference period of the preceding week as in Labour Force Surveys. Research studies in the initial phases, used the Population Censuses data. Labour market participation since the turn of the 20th century was investigated [Farooq (1968)]. The major conclusion was that the declining labour force participation at the aggregate level during 1901-1951 was due to higher level of population growth because of high fertility and declining mortality; the associated age structure effect restrained the growth in labour force relative to population. The economic depression of the 1920s and political struggle for independence during this period also led to the decline in labour force participation rates. The reversal of this trend during 1951-61 was attributed to changes in the labour force concept, wherein by 1961 the unpaid family helpers were began to be included in the labour force in contrast to the 1951 census where they were not part of the labour force, resulting in a statistical artefact [Bean (1966)]. Interdistrict variations in the labour force participation of male and female were analysed, in cross-sectional studies using the Census data, and were found to be associated with the level of schooling and the job structure of the district.

Male activity rates, having a curvilinear relationship with age, were found to be influenced by literacy and education at the district level and rural to urban migration [Yusuf (1969)]. Utilising household level data, non-labour income, remittances and extensive job search by the educated have been identified as explanatory variables for the delay in the entry into labour force which yielded a lower participation level than other developing countries [Kozel and Alderman (1990)].

# **Female Labour Force Participation**

Studies undertaken by PIDE focused on the determinants of female work participation. Indicators of wealth and ownership of agricultural land had a negative influence while economic pressures exerted a positive influence on female work participation [Nasra (1975)]. Heterogeneity among the female labour market participants has been highlighted by a number of studies, suggesting a bimodal distribution. Females in large numbers are engaged in low-paid lowskilled jobs due to poverty and economic pressures while the few equipped with better education lie at the top of the skill ladder [Naqvi (2002)]. Application of Becker's time allocation model to females in rural areas indicated that home time allocation of labour market participating females is significantly different and higher than the nonparticipants [Sultana (1994)]. Socio-economic conditions of different households have a bearing on both the productive and reproductive choices of the family. Females from higher income households marrying late participate in the labour market with better status occupations, alluding to the stratification along the income ladder [Sathar (1989)].

# **Child Labour**

Child labour, an important variable which reflects the interactive effect of socio-economic conditions of the families and the prevailing labour laws and their implementation, is not adequately quantified by the labour force surveys wherein the age of entry is at 10 years, excluding those belonging to age cohort of 5-9 which could be substantial as revealed by the Child Labour Survey of (1996). Research exercises utilising these data sources indicate that on the supply side factors such as age and gender are important which influence child work participation. Incidence of child work was found to be higher in rural areas particularly in agriculture, and in services in the urban areas [Jafri (1997)]. Given that the parental characteristic, particularly income of the household, plays an important role in schooling-work decisions of the child, a study questioned the advisability of the Employment Act and other such legislation, which prohibit child work, in view of the market failure, particularly in education, where the poor do not enjoy access to credit [Burki (1998)]. The implications of subsidising education, using a three-sector general equilibrium framework were assessed by a study which suggested that that may not result in decline in child labour. [Sarbajit (2004)].

# 2. EMPLOYMENT STRUCTURE

The transformation of the economy in the process of economic growth, in accordance with Fisher/Clark hypothesis, is accompanied by a progressive reallocation of labour from primary to secondary and tertiary sectors of the economy [Clark (1975)]. Pakistan's experience of changes in the employment structure for the period 1961-72 was found to be slightly different than the Chenery and Syrquine (1975) international cross sectional study [Irfan (1981)]. A regression of sectoral employment shares on per capita GDP for 1961-72 yielded the elasticity coefficients of -0.11 for agriculture and 0.61 for manufacturing which were greater in magnitude than Chenery's estimate. This could be, as argued by the author, due to Pakistan's position at the lower end of Chenery's sample.

Over the years the employment share of agriculture has declined but still it accounts for over two-fifths of the work force in 2007-08 while the services sector has acquired prominence, in particular since 1990, absorbing more than half of the labour force. PIDE research exercises investigated the labour absorptive capacities of different sectors of the economy by focusing on the questions of factor proportions and their efficient use, particularly in the large scale manufacturing, and in relation to mechanisation in the agriculture sector.

# Agriculture: Growth, Technological Choices and Employment

Pakistan was a predominantly agrarian economy at the time of independence. Since then the agriculture sector has experienced a number of positive developments. Construction of dams, barrages and irrigation channels along with massive introduction of tube wells enhanced the availability of water which resulted in the expansion of the irrigated area. The seed-based technological breakthrough of the Green Revolution led to a quantum jump in farm productivity and growth potential of agriculture. These positive developments took place in the face of skewed land distribution despite attempts at land reforms in the 1960s and 1970s. Also the policy regime of under pricing capital during the first two decades and extension of input subsidies had its impact on the choice of technology and hence on employment.

PIDE research focused on the effects of these changes both theoretically and empirically. Questions regarding technological changes were discussed and a lively debate raged on the issue of tractorisation. Similarly the relationship of farm size to productivity was explored. The dispersal of developmental benefits in a broader framework including the role of institutions, and land size distribution were also assessed by PIDE studies.

# **Tractorisation Debate**

A pioneering study [Azam (1959)] put forward the view that Pakistan's agriculture being low in productivity levels needed technological improvement, though it was not clear whether the economy could accommodate the technical advances that in the short run could be labour displacing. That the social costs of tractorisation outweigh the social benefits was attributable to biased policies, in particular to undervaluation of foreign exchange, was concluded by Bose and Clark (1969). The welfare effects of tractorisation were analysed in a review article [Warer and Jaysuria (1986)] which concluded that assuming distortion free market prices of inputs and outputs and ignoring the income distribution effects there exists a possibility that social returns from mechanisation could exceed the private returns.

The empiricism in the debate remains rather controversial. That tractorisation may not be labour displacing but employment generating has also been concluded by some research studies, particularly those conducted during the 1960s and 1970s, wherein mechanisation has been seen as instrumental to the reduction of the cost of tillage [Choudhry (1969)]. A major study [Qureshi and Ghani (1989)] concluded that technological and institutional changes in agriculture had an inconsistent effect on employment and the totality of the impact of technology has been mixed in terms of being labour-saving or labour-augmenting.

The majority of the studies, however, were of the view that the interactive effect of the unequal land size distribution and the policy regime of underestimating the cost of capital actively encouraged mechanisation, thereby curtailing optimal labour use as well as exerting pressure on the owners to enlarge their operational holdings [Salam (1977)]. In this context the technical efficiency of farm size, an important variable to influence factor mix, was investigated in a study focusing on irrigated area [Burki and Nawaz (1998)]. They found that small farms were found to be more efficient than the larger ones because of the intensive use of labour including family labour. A study on Haryana, India, found widespread allocative inefficiency on both the sharecropping and owner-operated farms which was non-existing in case of voluntary sharecropping [Bagi (1981)].

#### **Distributive Justice**

Pakistan has followed a bimodal strategy of agriculture development wherein access to subsidised inputs has been unequal. Generated by a biased public policy regime, this is essentially a transfer from the weak to the strong. Large farms became more efficient because of greater input per unit of land and the operation of increasing returns to scale. In addition, landlords, by changing the rental share in their favour, also captured the gains of the modern technology [Khan (1986)].

# **Rural Non-Farm Sector**

A host of factors underlie the phenomenal growth of the rural non-farm sector in Pakistan. The agricultural transition in Pakistan being characterised by a declining labour use per unit of land—possibly due to mechanisation, growing population pressures because of high fertility and the public provisioning of public services such as education and health—has led to the growth of rural non-farm employment. Given the declining share of agricultural employment, rural non-farm employment emerged as an important area to be analysed, though it should be borne in mind that a close inter-linkage between farm and non-farm sectors defy a clear delineation.

Major determinants for off-farm work participation, according to a study, were found to be the level of education and infrastructure development of the area such as farm to market roads and electrification [Jamal (1995)]. Non-farm enterprises in rural areas as well as in adjoining small urban centres contribute towards providing livelihood to a large fraction of the rural population. Predominantly a family-based enterprise system, the rural non-farm sector is characterised by self-employment in trading, while wage employment is found in construction and transport. The labour market exhibits a fair amount of heterogeneity, with most of the informal sector operators being equipped with modest resources to generate wage employment [Arif, *et al.* (2000)]. The study therefore suggested the need to establish rural industries to generate new employment opportunities. A study [Chaudhry (1981)] emphasised that the institutional approach to rural development will have limited impact on the rural scene without controlling misgovernance.

#### **Employment in Large Scale Manufacturing**

Starting at independence with an almost non-existing base, rapid industrial development has been a major policy objective pursued under the import substitution strategy. Initially confined to consumer goods industries, it was later extended to intermediate and capital goods industries. Governmental support policies over most of the period have been confined to large scale manufacturing with little regard to capital intensity in the context of a labour surplus economy. Pakistan, however, initiated the dismantling of tariff walls from the late 1980s. Privatisation of public sector corporations and march towards openness of the economy has been followed since the 1990s during which the IMF/WB Stabilisation and Structural Adjustment programmes were also adopted.

PIDE studies investigated the impact of these policy changes on labour use. Thus the question of factor proportions and technological choices, particularly during 1950-70 period, were explored. The effects of governmental disinvestment and privatisation on labour market variables were assessed. Trade-labour linkages were scrutinised to unravel the nexus between globalisation and employment in the manufacturing sector.

A study, while estimating the capital-labour ratio in twenty manufacturing sectors, separately for large and small sectors, found that factor intensities had not been consistent with the country's factor endowment, leading to a great deal of wasteful use of capital [Khan (1970)]. Another attempt to measure technical change, technical efficiency, and productivity found that technical change was labour

saving and capital using [Ali and Hamid (1996)]. A study covering Pakistan's experience of the 1950s and 1960s assessed the role of both the market and non-market forces in shaping labour market outcomes. The latter included the extent of labour unionisation, and minimum wage legislation. The study also looked into the inter-linkages between the changing average product in agriculture which influences both the supply and demand for industrial labour. In a simultaneous equation framework, growth in employment, wages, and unionisation in large scale manufacturing were explained endogenously. The study found that rising average productivity in agriculture has a positive effect on wage changes and negative effect on employment in the large scale manufacturing, suggesting that growth in agriculture acts as a competing source of demand for labour. The endogenous explanation of unionisation identified the importance of manufacturing, employment growth and wage legislation. Minimum wage legislation had a positive effect on wages and unionisation but negative influence on employment in large scale manufacturing [Irfan (1982)].

# **Stabilisation and Structural Adjustment**

The impact of privatisation of firms in the edible oil and cement industry were found to be having a negative influence on employment [Khan (2003)]. Also a study showed that income inequality had increased as a consequence of the Stabilisation and Structural Adjustment (SSA) programmes followed during 1987-92 because of declining employment and a regressive tax structure [Kemal (1994)].

# **Trade Liberalisation**

Studies focusing on trade viewed that growth of manufactured exports of developing countries was reflective of their factor endowments in terms of the use of surplus labour and limited capital [Kruger (1981)]. The effects of exports promotion efforts and policies by Pakistan on analysis were found to be pro-employment [Ashfaq (1991)]. Similarly in a study [Yasmin and Khan (2005)] looking into the trade-labour linkages obtained standard trade theocratic results i.e., a shift from capital intensive to labour intensive production.

Some other studies investigated the impact of the openness of the economy on employment in large scale manufacturing. Utilising the LSM data for 1970-96 through an econometric exercise it was found that when trade is used as a measure of openness, it has a positive and significant effect on employment but when import duties are used as a measure, the conclusions get reversed [Yasmin and Khan (2005)]. Another study viewed that during the period 1990-2000, the share of employment in low wage industries such as textiles increased wherein the share of production workers had also risen while that of the non-production workers had declined, suggesting that the performance of the export sector such as textiles was based on employment of unskilled or semiskilled labour, that though registered an increase, was associated with real wage curtailment [Irfan (2009)].

# **Informal Sector**

There is paucity of data on the urban informal sector which PIDE surveyed for its studies. Given that the informal sector is large enough accounting for three fourths of the total urban employment, it has the potential to create ample work opportunities in urban areas. Its growth, however, is attributable to nongovernment [Kamal and Mahmood (1998)]. intervention by Furthermore, the major constraining factor in the context of informal sector expansion was identified as the lack of demand for the goods produced by informal operators because of their poor quality. In order to improve the productivity in the informal sector, higher level of investment, in both physical and human capital, was needed [Sargana (1998)]. Micro-enterprises in the informal sector also impart training through the well known ustaad shagird system at no public cost [Burki (1991)].

The urban informal sector should not be treated as an undifferentiated homogeneous sector; rather, it is a coherent economic system having varying modes of production behaviour, factor use and factor rewards, as viewed by one author. The recognition of the importance is not accorded where the needed data and viable analytical framework are yet to be developed [Cohen and Havinga (1988)]. Not only data collection pertains to the unregistered population but the analysis has to reckon with the varying institutional influences. Noncompliance with labour laws and tax regulations, which can be regarded as a major source of comparative advantage to the informal sector despite its social costs, was examined by another study [Kazi (1989)]. Women engaged in home based activities are exploited, because of their restricted mobility which middlemen exploit as a source of cheap labour.

# **Manpower Projections**

Manpower projections have been an integral part of the planning exercises right from the First Five Year Plan (1955-60). A number of international organisations such as the ILO, in particular for the Sixth Five Year Plan formulation, the Netherlands in the HED project, with other agencies also rendered assistance in this respect. PIDE's researchers have been routinely involved with the Planning Commission in the formulation of the various Five Year Plans, wherein elasticity coefficients for the plan period were used to estimate the labour demand and compared with the estimated labour supply to arrive at the unemployment level for the terminal year of the plan [Kemal (1994)].

Labour Force and Employment in Pakistan (1961-86) was presumably the first attempt to examine the magnitude and complexity of employment problem likely to be faced by Pakistan [Bose (1963)]. It may be noted that these projections roughly coincided with the then conceived Perspective Plan (1965-85). A major conclusion of the exercise was that the productive absorption of the incremental labour force would be an uphill task which needs to be carefully examined for employment objectives in the long term.

The Labour Force Matrix which allows one to have a variety of ways to identify an individual, such as by location, status, sector, occupation and education, constitutes a major improvement over the two-dimensional cross tabulations. It can be used for demand analysis and social system modelling [Cohen (1985)]. The author chose to simulate the Sixth Plan (1983-88) by means of a model to project demand and supply for the plan period and concluded that, on the whole, the plan did not predict major changes in the structure of the labour force, and pointed to the emergence of surpluses of higher skills and higher educational levels. Another exercise attempted to assess manpower projections for the period 1990-2003, to correspond with the period of the then Perspective Plan (1985-2000) [Herman and Irfan (1989)]. The authors admit the inadequacy of projections in general as they suffer from predictive errors in post fact evaluations because of data limitations and the nature of the exercises as shown in the use of this methodology elsewhere [see Amjad (1988) for comparison]. The exercise innovated on the demand side by distinguishing the demand for teachers based on the expected educational enrolment from the demand for the rest of the labour force. According to the projections, the overall unemployment level will rise from 5 percent in 1989 to 15

percent in the year 2003, in other words 40 percent of the incremental labour would not be productively absorbed during the projection period (1990-2003), with the highest unemployment rate being for the educated (22 percent) in 2003.

# Working Conditions

A number of studies have been conducted to depict the working conditions of the workers utilising data generated from the specially mounted surveys. A survey conducted by PIDE in 1959 finds an inverse association between wage rate and absenteeism and shows that the small scale firms hire labour on a temporary basis on low wages [Khan (1963)]. Based on a pilot survey of 1986, in Karachi, Kazi and Sathar (1986) highlighted the bipolarity of the working conditions among female workers along the lines of socio-economic status. In a 1985 survey of poor earning women of Rawalpindi, Bilquees (1988) found that piece rated work is the dominant mode of earning of such workers. A focus on female headed households of the poorest strata, as viewed by the researcher, highlighted the disadvantaged position of women in the labour market with a high dependency burden.

Landlessness, which connotes poor working conditions, has been assessed differently in the research literature. A study defining landless labour as a person engaged in the farm sector without having any access to land, either as owner or as a tenant, suggested that the extrication of the landless from poverty may not be possible under the current productivity conditions and unequal land distribution [Irfan and Arif (1988)]. The importance of overall growth and the interlinkages between agriculture and non-agriculture growth have been highlighted by another study as generator of landlessness [Khan(1986)].

Labour market flexibility, meaning the freedom to hire and fire workers, which has been part of policy reforms under the IMF/WB structural reforms packages, has had its own deleterious effect on working conditions. Owing to the absence of protection there has been replacement of permanent and regular work by contract, part time and casual work as concluded by a study [Noriyuki and Ghayur (2002)]. The growing tendency towards informalisation and casualisation of wage employment in Pakistan since 1990 has been highlighted by another study [Irfan (2009)], underscoring the need to create an enabling environment for political as well as industrial democracy.

# **Unemployment and Underemployment**

# Youth and Educated Unemployment

Prevalence of high level of unemployment among the educated youth in Pakistan and in the developing world has posed amongst others the question of advisability of subsidising tertiary level of education. PIDE studies have addressed this issue both theoretically and empirically. In a modelling exercise, Chaudhry and Khan (1984) suggest that under certain conditions educational subsidies will increase the educated unemployment in the short run and are likely to lead to capital deepening in the long run.

A projection exercise on the supply/demand imbalances for educated youth using secondary data [Ghayur (1989)], found unemployment to be concentrated among matriculates and intermediates, though graduates were also in surplus. An empirical study focused upon the assessment of the magnitude and incidence of unemployment among the highly educated [Khan (1986)]. According to the author, an analysis of secondary data indicated that the bulk of the educated unemployed were less than thirty years of age pointing to the fact that the educated did eventually get employment but with a waiting period. This showed that there was marked discordance between the expectations of the unemployed and market demand.

An attempt was made to fit Phillips Curve on Pakistan's data [Hasan (1988)] for the period 1972-1984. The evidence supports the existence of a short-run Phillips curve. Interestingly, there existed a long run trade off between excess demand for labour and inflation despite incorporating inflationary expectations. The author attributed this result to labour market rigidity on account of long term wage contracts.

# Underemployment

Underemployment in Pakistan was assessed directly as those working less than 35 hours per week and indirectly through the use of productivity estimates [Robinson and Abbasi (1979)]. The study concluded that underemployment is mostly concentrated in family organised production units in agriculture, trade and services. The author viewed this as the essence of work sharing which is based on familial income sharing, but cautioned that there was a limit to such intensification.

# 3. POPULATION MOBILITY—MIGRATION AND EMIGRATION

Pakistan has witnessed various kinds of labour mobility—both cross border as well as internal migratory streams each having its own set of effects on the economy depending upon the permanence, process of settlement, and the conditions of the economy [Arif and Irfan (1997)]. Numerous research studies at PIDE looked into these movements.

# **Internal Migration**

The phenomenon of migration cannot be easily explained and understood without considering the economic, social and demographic forces which generate these movements. Therefore studies theorising about migration must reckon with these aspects. There are however certain problems jn the formulation of a general theory of migration, the formidable being adequate conceptualization. Haque (1974) while suggesting different approaches to study migration asserts that it has to be explored through a multi-disciplinary apparatus; that the study of migration is not the monopoly of any single discipline.

Another exercise utilising Harris-Todaro framework examines the role of institutions, wherein the role of the three agents –the landlords, the landless and rural money lender—is assessed [Chaudhry (1982)]. The model predicts that without reckoning with the consumption loans extended by money lenders, effectiveness of the policy instruments cannot be precisely understood. Money lenders siphon off the gains supposed to accrue to the agriculture labour thereby lowering the effective wages.

Internal migration has been subjected to a good deal of investigation focusing on broad patterns such as inter-provincial, interdistrict and rural to urban migration using population censuses, labour force surveys, and other data collection ventures to examine and understand the socio-economic determinants and consequences of internal migration. The volume and pattern of net inter-provincial migration have been examined for 1971-81 using census survival method [Perveen (1993)]. In case of Sindh, Khyber Pakhtunkhwa, Balochistan and Islamabad city which gained in population during 1981-98, the volume of internal migration was estimated using the1998 Census data by Karim (2003). Migration is found to be age selective and it mostly occurs in areas where job opportunities and other facilities are available. Using regression analysis a study [Barklay (1991)] looked into the determinants of inter-district mobility for the1971-81 period. The study found that migration was responsive to urbanisation, population density and literacy rates. Over time a relationship between past and present migration was attributed to the reduction in the social and psychological costs.

High levels of education and the nature of infrastructure were also found relevant explanatory variables for migration. On the basis of Population Labour Force and Migration (PLM) 1979 survey migration patterns were assessed, with the major conclusion that internal migration is taking place increasingly over long distance and is predominantly rural to urban [Irfan, *et al.* (1983)]. The study also finds that the returning migrants from abroad preferred to reside in urban areas thereby increasing the level of internal migration.

### The Determinants and Consequences of Internal Mobility

The determinants and consequences of internal migration were explored in a number of PIDE studies. Inter-linkages between internal migration, land holdings, and rural fertility were investigated using the data from twentysix developing countries [Billsborrow] and Winergarder (1985)]. In a two equation recursive econometric estimation rural fertility, and out migration from the rural areas were endogenously explained. The results were indicative of the interdependence of rural fertility and migration-the higher the rural fertility the higher the rural urban migration. The land holding pattern also exerted its influence on migration. Treating migration as an investment in human capital, a study looked into the socio-economic determinant of the mobility in Pakistan [Ahmad (1994)]. Using the PLM data, the 1979 migration estimation decisions were estimated using the maximum likelihood probit estimation. The possession of human capital, commitment to job, costs of migration and place of residence were found to be the major determinants. A major finding of another sudy was that the professional and post graduate level of education have a strong effect on the probability to migrate [Khan and Shahnaz (2000)]. A study confined to the assessment of the effects on sending areas finds that the rural-urban migration siphons off the young and better educated workers which may have negative effect on the

productivity levels in agriculture and rural areas in general. Remittances sent back by the migrant labour yield a very low level of rate of return to the investment incurred on migration, besides worsening income distribution [Irfan (1986)].

### **International Migration**

Emigration essentially pre-dates the creation of Pakistan, firstly under the indentured system to East African plantations and subsequently during the Second World War when seamen took over industrial jobs in UK. Pakistan also experienced emigration of the educated beginning in the 1960s to UK, USA, Canada, Germany and the Middle East, which still continues. Emigration to the Middle East as a consequence of oil price hike was massive [Arif and Irfan (1997)]. Between 1975- and 1982 the emigration to the Middle East siphoned off almost one-fourth of the incremental labour force, thereby providing a safety valve to the population pressures, acquiring the status of a major policy objective.

The Middle East emigration tended to stagnate during the later half of 1980s. Since the data on return migration is virtually nonexistent; the official data on annual placements can hardly be treated as net outflows to be translated into net increase in the stock of Pakistanis in the Middle East or elsewhere. However according to official data on annual placements, 4.6 million Pakistanis went abroad, mainly to Middle East during 1971-2009 [Arif (2009)].

PIDE's research exercises in this field have been theoretical, analytical, as well as empirical. Research and data generation exercises were geared towards estimation of the stock of emigrants at a point of time and changes therein, their occupational and skill composition, the return migration and the related assimilation issues. Also the coterminus inflow of the remittances and their impact on the recipient households, economy and the society were also studied.

Jhonson (1967) in a well referenced PDR article dwells at the very notion of 'Brain Drain' and describes it as a narrow nationalism, at the global level. In his view international migration is beneficial and generates gains in world efficiency. The author admits the policy problem of compensating the countries losing from this transaction through the loss of human capital. Institutional arrangements, however, to deal with these flows will lead to non-optimal solutions because the gainers will not be able to compensate the losers without ending up as worse off. The author views the brain drain problem as a trivial factor in the overall development issue.

Another study concludes that evaluation of the impact of the educated labour emigration on the sending countries is a very complex problem given the large number of factors that affect this impact [Blomqvist (1986)]. Methods which may help in forecasting the outcome of various forms of labour migration are highlighted in another paper [Knerr (1992)]. According to the author, cost-benefit analysis is suited to the analysis of brain drain, but it involves a good deal of judgment. Regression analysis is least demanding but the results provide a limited and rough basis for designing the right policy instrument. The CGE modelling in principle allows a comprehensive analysis of changes in the growth and composition of macro-economic aggregates, but this type of modelling has a heavy data demand and cannot be implemented without ad hoc assumptions.

The fact that migrating workers remit foreign exchange does not automatically mean that migration is socially profitable, was the contention of another PDR study [Brutan (1980)]. Large scale emigration on a short term contract basis and the associated remittances inflow impact on the shadow prices of foreign exchange and labour which may in turn lead to misallocation of resources. Another exercise focusing upon the consequences of the relaxation of the immigration policy, assuming capital mobility between the North and South, suggests that in the long run the relaxation of the North's immigration policy does not affect the per capita income of Northern labour and immigrant workers [Abe (1980)]. The optimal policy for the Northern workers, according to this author, is free mobility in contrast to the discriminatory redistributive policy against the immigrants. These theoretical discourses have influenced the development thinking as well the empirical and analytical studies conducted at PIDE.

Wide ranging pursuits, data generation from national surveys to estimate the stock of emigrants at a point of time under the International Migration Project and Population Labour Force and Migration Project in 1979, and detailed analysis of the data thus collected on various aspects of emigration, are among the major efforts that were made to document the issues related to internal and international markets. The skill and occupational composition of the emigrants and the return migrants, duration of the stay abroad, the reintegration of the return migration and the co-terminus inflow of the remittances were also examined. In addition, the social costs of emigration in terms of the effect on those left behind, were assessed through village studies.

With regard to the volume of emigration, in particular to the Middle East, firm estimates have been difficult to arrive at, though for 1981 it was estimated to be around 2 million [Gilani (1981)]. Most of the emigrants were semi-skilled and unskilled with three-fourths of them being production workers. The Average stay of the emigrant was found to be around 3 to 5 years. Though during their stay abroad, the immigrants sent around two-thirds of their earnings, yet they bring a good deal of savings on their final return [Amjad (1988)].

#### **Remittances and Their Impact**

Remittances, a co-terminus inflow of emigration, are essentially a self-enforcing contractual arrangement between the emigrant and the family. Motivation to remit ranges from altruism to self interest of the emigrant .In an effort to identify the determinants of remittances, a PIDE study [Nishat and Bilgrami (1993)] finds altruism behaviour, such as support for the family, a significant variable influencing remittances. The role of self interest, such as accumulation of property, also emerges to be positive; hence the provision of attractive investment opportunities will enhance the level of remittances to the economy. Research exercises at PIDE investigated the use of remittances at the household level, and the way the non-recipient households were different in this respect, and the impact of the remittances at the aggregate macro economic level including the GDP growth, and on the poverty levels in the country.

On the basis of a household survey conducted under the IMP project, it was found that 62 percent of remittances were spent on consumption, 22 percent on real estate, while the remaining went into real physical and financial investment [Gilani (1981)]. The propensity of Pakistani emigrants to remit was estimated to be around 78 percent, by a study based on ILO survey of 1986 of the returning migrants [Arif (1999)]. It was estimated that remittances were around five-fold of the earnings in Pakistan. The author viewed that a considerable fraction of remittances was directed to investment and savings depending upon the process and cost of recruitment, economic position of the household and the level of the human capital of return migrants. That the migrant households were on the average thrifty and did not have lavish

consumption expenditure as often conjectured, was the finding of another study [Malik and Sarwar (1993)]. These findings were based on 1987-88 HIES data through estimation of Marginal Propensity to Consume (MPCs) for different groups of households distinguished on the basis of the receipt or absence of remittances and further crossclassified by rural as well as urban areas.

The impact of workers' remittances has been examined from a variety of angles, micro, sectoral and macro perspectives. It was found that the remittances have had a far reaching influence on the domestic labour market and macro aggregates such as balance of payments position [Amjad (1986)]. At their peak in 1982-83, the remittances were equivalent to 70 percent of the export of goods and services of the country. Amjad emphasised the need to understand the effect of incorporating remittances in the national income accounts. Behavioural relationships need to be distinguished from the accounting practices while estimating the trends in the domestic or gross national saving rates. Research exercises utilising the time series data (a) 1969-70 to 1985-86 [Burney (1987)] and another study based on 1972-2003 data rather concurred on the positive effect of the remittances on the GDP growth rate. The results of a CGE modelling exercise highlighted the importance of remittances in the context of assessing the impact of trade liberalisation on poverty reduction [Siddiqui and Kemal (2006)].

# **Re-integration of the Return Migration**

Return migration was an obvious outcome of short term emigration given the fact that around three-fourths of the married emigrants left their families behind, which is reflective of their intentions, in addition to the legal restrictions against permanent stay in the Middle East. Many studies explored the problems and patterns of assimilation of the return migrants, both in South Asia as well as in Pakistan. Asian migrants generally do not have the resources to establish even small scale manufacturing units which is why the investments by return migrants are concentrated in trade, commerce, and small transport enterprises [Kazi (1998)]. The author examined various measures taken by different Asian countries to facilitate the absorption of the return migrants but those could accommodate only a limited section of the returning labour, the vast majority of them being unskilled workers. Utilising the 1986 ILO survey data on return migrants another study found that the majority of returnees could not be successfully reintegrated for more than one year [Arif (1997)]. A wide differential of unemployment rate between the return migrants and non-migrants was found. The study examined the transition from being unemployed to employed, using the proportional hazard model, the major conclusion being that human capital variables are more important than the savings made by the return migrant. On the basis of the same data source, another study highlighted the importance of the savings made from overseas jobs and its channelling into independent self-employment in business or agriculture[Arif and Irfan (1997)].

# **Consequences of Emigration**

The experiences of the Mediterranean labour sending countries was evaluated by Korner (1987). The study maintained that the policy stance of promoting emigration as a safety valve to curtail unemployment and improve the balance of payment situation is workable only under a set of favourable conditions. The hindsight was suggestive of the fact that governments of the sending countries had an unrealistic conception of the migrating process in respect of anticipating the short term effects and long term modernisation effects on the economy and society. The positive short term effects of remittances and labour market relief were outweighed by the negative long term effects in the shape of perpetuation of balance of payments disequilibrium, inflation, and varied structural imbalances.

Pakistan's experience of labour emigration particularly to Middle East was also examined in detail [Sarmad (1985)]. The study viewed that the outflow of the unskilled labour has been beneficial in reduction of the population pressure on the labour market but the total impact has not been quite useful. There existed a strong evidence that emigration has stimulated mechanisation in agriculture. In urban areas considerable cost is incurred on training to replace the skilled and unskilled emigrants. The growing trend of consumerism promoted by inflow of remittances and the failure of governments to convert this into capital accumulation and economic growth created a wedge between the social and private returns of emigration.

# **Social Costs of Emigration**

A number of researchers looked into the effects of international migration on women and the children left behind utilising the special village surveys as well as other data sources. Admittedly, remittances income increases the welfare of the recipient household but the factors such as neglect of the children's education, excessive workload, and frustration of those left behind tends to counterbalance the positive effects [Bilquees and Hameed (1981]. Another study viewed, in contrast to quantifiable gains, certain changes, hardly amenable to measurement, that have taken place [Abbasi and Irfan (1983)]. There is no way to impute it as the shadow cost of husband's separation but some evidence and clinical data reveal certain unhealthy developments. Children of the emigrants may turn into delinquents because of the absence of parental control. Though emigration may contain high fertility norms, the retention of the village as a viable socio-economic unit is difficult [Sirageldine (1983)].

#### 4. WAGE LEVELS AND TRENDS

The importance of examination of relative earnings and manpower deployment in the developing world can hardly be emphasised [Reynolds (1969)]. The author identified the structure of earnings as a convenient starting point which may in turn necessitate the study of various sectors of the economy as well as labour mobility and educational and skill development. The wage structure, comprising a myriad of wage rates paid to different categories of workers in terms of skills and other characteristics by various firms and industries, is a result of the interactive outcome of the broad forces of growth. It also serves as an allocative device and influences the income distribution. The evolution of wage structure overtime is an important tool to evaluate the labour market, and can be analysed from different angles, such as wage levels and trends at the broad sectoral levels as well as intra-sectoral, inter-firm or inter-industrial categories. Wage distribution within the firm can be examined on the basis of the characteristics of individual workers. The historical pattern of the PIDE wage research is reflective of the influence of data constraints in the initial periods prior to the 1990s when the LFS and HIES started reporting the information on income and wages of the individual worker.

#### **Inter-sectoral Wage Levels and Trends**

A number of exercises have been attempted to document the hierarchy by average levels of wages using the broad industry/sectoral

classification and changes therein. A study based on the data from LFS for the period 1990-04 focused upon wage differentials, their dispersion, and differentials by regions through econometric estimation, using pooled and pseudo panel data [Jaffery, *et al.* (2006)]. While the wages were to be generally higher in urban than the rural areas, the provincial comparison appeared to be sector specific, for instance the Finance and Manufacturing were the highest paying sectors in Sindh, while in Punjab this status was acquired by Construction, Electricity, and Transport and Communication. During the fourteen years of the sample period, the financial sector was at the top of the wage hierarchy. The dispersion of wages across the industries, controlling for the observed human capital variable, were found to be substantial, highlighting the importance of the job characteristics.

For the period 1970-84, a study at PIDE examined the levels and trends of wages of certain categories of workers to infer the effects of different factors at the broad sectoral levels of agriculture, manufacturing, construction, and the civil servants. The study concluded that with the exception of the civil servants there were major improvements in the real wages of workers [Irfan and Ahmed (1985)]. International migration was identified to be the major factor underlying these developments, though certain other policy variables played a role. This enquiry was extended in another study for the period 1981-91 [Bilquees (1992)]. The major results remained unaltered, though Pakistan was experiencing return migration. The author attributed the rise in real wages in the informal sector and the large scale manufacturing industry to adoption of capital intensive technology by the employers. It may be added that a modelling exercise assessed the impact of emigration on wages using a  $3 \times 3$  / trade-theoretic approach. The exercise predicted that emigration of skilled or unskilled workers in the long run will increase their wages [Mahmood (1991)]. The third study on the inter-sectoral wage differential and trends pertained to 1990-2007 [Irfan (2009)], a period characterised by reduction of foreign aid inflow and decline in growth rates, globalisation and implementation of WB/IMF reform packages. The wage growth profile at the broad sectoral levels indicated that the growth trend in the rate of wages was lower for the workers already at the lower rungs of the wage hierarchy. Wage employees in agriculture, for instance, registered a trend growth rate of 4.7 percent in contrast to 9.2 percent registered by Finance and Real Estate workers. Wage differentials widened and rendered the wage structure more iniquitous. An econometric exercise using pooled and pseudo-panel data from the LFS for the period 1990-04 [Jaffry, *et al.* (2006)] also viewed that the dispersion of wages across industries, controlling for observed human capital and job characteristics was substantial and had increased during the period under review. That the liberalisation, as was experienced by Pakistan during the 1990s, widens the skilled/unskilled wage gap was a finding of another exercise based on neo-classical full employment four sector model [Gupta and Basu (2004)].

# Wage Trends in the Large Scale Manufacturing (LSM)

A number of studies examined the wage outcomes in the large scale manufacturing sector from different angles, to ascertain labour market outcome and to infer variations in the living standards of the workers. Focusing on the real wages of the industrial worker, a study concluded that the real wages improved somewhat during the 1960s [Guisinger and Irfan (1974)] modifying the conclusions of a pioneering attempt [Khan (1967)] which showed that real wages had declined. The non-availability of data on non-cash benefit when the latter study was being conducted explains the difference between the conclusions of the two studies. For the period 1975-82, real wages of all categories of workers with the possible exception of government servants improved because of heavy outflow of workers, as already discussed. The average annual real wages of all employees at the aggregative level rose during 1990-95 but then stagnated with the result that real wages were roughly similar in 2000-01 as compared to 1990-91. There appears to be a divergence between the real wage trends of production and the non-production workers; the latter when trimmed in relative size vielded a real wage gain of 8 percent in contrast to declining real wages of the former during the same period [Irfan (2009)].

It may be noted that LSM has been subjected to a variety of changes during the 1990s, such as tariff rationalisation and privatisation, besides the structural transformation to support the export oriented industrialisation. Research exercises looked into the effect of these changes. Utilising the Labour Force Survey (LFS) data for the period 1970-2001 through an econometric investigation [Yasmin and Khan (2005)] the study noted that labour demand elasticities increase after tariff reduction, thereby exerting pressure on employment and wages [Yasmin and Khan (2005)]. Another study which assessed the influence of export promotion on textile sector concluded that the real

wages of both the production and non-production workers declined during the 1990-2007 [Irfan (2009)].

The studies exploring the pattern of inter-industrial category wage differentials within the manufacturing sector found the dispersion of earnings to be modest for 1955-70 period, with stability in the wage structure. In addition, a small number of variables, such as capital intensity, skill mix, and the degree of foreign participation, trade union strength and the share of labour cost in the total, explain the wage differentials [Guisinger and Irfan (1975)]. Pooled time series and cross sectional analysis of the industrial wages highlighted the importance of factor prices for input combination-a significant inverse association between wages and employment [Irfan (1974)]. Detailed data at the two digit level classification of industrial categories for the period 1990-2001 suggest that wage hierarchy remained stable, whereas during the period under review employment had increased in low wage industries.

#### The Wage Trends of Civil Servants

The overall average wages of the civil servants were generally found to be better than private sector. Some studies looked into the public/private and informal sector differentials too. In an exercise intersectoral earning equations using 2001-02 data were estimated. Public sector workers tended to have both higher average pay and education level than the private sector [Hyder (2005)]; similar results were reported by another study using 1996-97 LFS data [Nasir (2000)].

Wage rates of the government employees have been a subject matter of many exercises at PIDE. Because of being a key rate to be emulated elsewhere in the economy it can hardly be ignored. A plethora of cash and non-cash benefits, however, defy the efforts to evaluate the trends and levels of civil servants' pay structure. For the period 1971-76 it was found that while money wages rose by 22 percent till 1975, the gains were completely wiped out because of the runaway inflation [Naqvi (1977)]. In fact the real wages of the government servants fell by 13 percent during the said period. A study which extended the coverage to investigate 1977-92 period concluded that the real wages of the higher grade civil servants eroded. After reckoning with a variety of cash and non-cash benefits a study concluded that real wages of the civil servants suffered a decline or at best stagnated during 1999-2005 [Bilquees (2006)]. An exercise comparing the revision in the basic pay scales of few selected categories

with changes in cost of living viewed that during the period 1990-06 the real content of entry level basic salary has diminished [Irfan (2009)].

# **Rural Employment and Wages**

An investigation of rural employment and wages revealed that the Green Revolution generated a strong demand for labour in the rural areas during the sixties which was complemented by the public sector employment expansion in the early 1970s. Emigration to the Middle East added further impetus. An increase in the real wages of the agriculture worker was found during the 1980s [Chaudhry (1993)].

# Earning Differentials— the Role of Age, Sex and Ethnicity

Few studies investigated the wage differentials by various characteristics of the individuals. That male/female wage differentials cannot be explained by the productivity differentials alone, though human capital has a role to play, was the findings of a study [Siddiqui and Siddiqui (1998)]. Another study based on HIES 1993-94 explored the relationship between different age cohorts and earning inequality. The results suggested that the youngest (10-25) and the oldest (61+) have the largest contribution towards the overall inequality in personnel earnings [Nasir and Mahmood (1998)]. That ethnicity does not influence the earnings of an individual was the finding of a study based on data from Karachi [Ashraf and Ashraf (1993)].

# 5. DATA GENERATION

PIDE has encouraged researchers to conduct field enquiries pertaining to different villages and small cities in a number of cases. In addition to these efforts, there were two major data generation exercises which have acted as a milestone, the first one being the International Migration Project (IMP) with the financial assistance of the World Bank, and the second one being the Population, Labour Force and Migration Survey (PLM) with the help of ILO. Both of these exercises were geared towards filling the large data gaps which were being felt at that particular time and were construed as hindrance towards understanding some important issues.

# **International Migration Project**

The major objective of the International Migration Project was to document the flow of out-migrants from the country and also to facilitate inferences regarding changes in all the relevant variables in the economy. As a first round of enquiry, nearly 1500 migrants were interviewed at airports and a sub-sample of the households of these emigrants was subjected to detailed inquiry in the second phase. Through the conduct of this survey at that time, it was possible to estimate the stock of emigrants in the Middle East as well as to facilitate the assessment of the impact of emigration on different segments of the economy. There were three reports in addition to a number of articles written on the basis of this survey.

# The PLM Survey

The ILO-financed PLM Survey generated a wealth of information which did not exist before in an analysable form. This study has shown new areas of thought and research: indeed, the PLM Survey of 11,288 households has initiated the economic-demographic research in Pakistan. Four questionnaires, on Fertility, Labour Force, Migration and Household Income and Expenditure were administered to each household covered in 1979. The main results of the Survey have been summarised in 11 research reports (see attached list) on such issues as the determinants of labour force participation, migration pattern in Pakistan, fertility levels, etc. These studies were written by different authors. In addition, the PLM data facilitated the write up of various PDR articles touching upon different issues, besides serving as a data base in a number of PhD theses.

# ILO Survey of Out and Return Migrants with Technical Support from PIDE

As a part of an ILO study on Impact of Out and Return Migration on Domestic Employment and Labour Market in Pakistan, PIDE assisted the ILO in conducting a survey of return migrants between end 1985 and early 1986. The survey covered a sample of 1360 households covering both rural and urban areas in the country excluding Balochistan. The major objective of the survey was to understand the process of re-absorption of the return migrants into the labour market [see Amjad (1986) and ILO/ARTEP (1987)]. The survey data has been the source of many studies conducted by researchers including that of PIDE.

# 6. CONCLUDING REMARKS

The foregoing narrative reflects the PIDE's diverse and multipronged efforts in knowledge creation and dissemination regarding the labour market outcomes in the context of overall socioeconomic development of Pakistan during the past sixty years. Theoretical relevance and rigour in empiricism has been the hallmark of the research efforts while strictly upholding academic freedom. There was concurrence and divergence in the findings of different research exercises which should not be surprising and should be considered productive for the continuity of the dialogue. What expectations can one have from the future labour market research at PIDE?

Recent labour market studies indicated that at the current juncture Pakistan finds itself suffering from various labour market problems. Unemployment is on the rise, the informalisation and casualisation of the job structure during the post-1990 period had a telling effect on the working conditions of the labour force wherein majority has experienced a decline in real wages. In other words, decent work is simply denied to the majority of labour. How to improve the conditions to provide decent work opportunities to workers must be a major focus by PIDE future research. This, in turn, will necessitate the examination of the roles of institutions and macroeconomic policies.

Ramifications of the massive exodus of the educated, the brain drain or human capital flight, have to be assessed both for short as well as long term perspectives. The effects of heavy out-migration on age structure, fertility behaviour, product and technological choices need to be anticipated and assessed. It is in this context that the research agenda of PIDE need to be cognizant of the dissonance between the education system of the country and labour market needs.

# REFERENCES

- Abbas, Qaiser (2000) Role of Human Capital in Economic Growth: A Comparative Study of Pakistan and India. *The Pakistan Development Review* 3:4, 451–473.
- Abbas, Qaiser (2001) Endogenous Growth and Human Capital: A Comparative Study of Pakistan and Sri Lanka. *The Pakistan Development Review* 40:4, 987–1007.

- Abbas, Syed Kanwar and Asad Zaman (1991) Efficiency Wage Hypothesis: The Case of Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 44:4, 1051–1066.
- Abbink, G. A. and K. Tejani (1991) Human Resource Information Systems: Concept, Functions and Objectives. *The Pakistan Development Review* 30:4, 707–720.
- Abdullah, Naziruddin (2000) Effects of Price-support Programme on Farm Tenancy Patterns and Farm Profitability: Some Evidence from Malaysia. *The Pakistan Development Review* 39:1, 51–72.
- Abe, Torro (2005) Northern Immigration Policy in a North-South Economy Model. *The Pakistan Development Review* 44:2, 197–218.
- Abella, Manolo I. (1987) Asian Labour Mobility: New Dimensions Implications for Development. *The Pakistan Development Review* 26:3, 363–381.
- Adams, Richard H. (1992) Effects of Migration and Remittances on Inequality in Rural Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 31:4, 1189–1206.
- Afzal, Mohammad and Zafar Mueen Nasir (1987) Is Female Labour Force Participation Really Low and Declining in Pakistan: Look at Alternative Data Source? *The Pakistan Development Review* 26:4, 699–710.
- Ahmad, Ather Maqsood and Rizwana Siddiqui (1994) Supply Response in Pakistan with Endogenous Technology. *The Pakistan Development Review* 33:4, 871–888.
- Ahmad, E. and Amber Naz (2000) Empirical Analysis of Convergence Hypothesis. *The Pakistan Development Review* 39:4, 729–740.
- Ahmad, Naveed (2005) Governance, Globalisation and Human Development in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 44:4, 585–94.
- Ahmad, R. (1973) South Asian Development Crisis. *The Pakistan Development Review* 12:2,181–88.
- Ahmad, Rafique (2003) Motivational Factor of Development with Special Reference to Madar-e-Millat's Role in Creating Countrywide Awakening among Women. *The Pakistan Development Review* 42:4, 753–759.
- Ahmed, Ather Maqsood (1994) Internal Migration, Earnings and the Importance of Self-selection. *The Pakistan Development Review* 33:3, 221–227.

- Ahmed, Ather Maqsood and Ismail Sirageldin (1993) Socio-economic Determinants of Labour Mobility in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 32:2, 139–157.
- Akbar, Muhammad and Zareen F. Naqvi (2001) External Market Conditions, Competitiveness, Diversification and Pakistan's Export Performance. *The Pakistan Development Review* 40:4, 871–884.
- Akbari, Ather H. and Naeem Muhammad (2000) Educational Quality and Labour Market Performance in Developing Countries: Some Evidence from Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 39:4, 417–439.
- Ali, Karamat (1981) Impact of Agricultural Modernisation on Crude Birth Rate in Indian Punjab. *The Pakistan Development Review* 20:2, 247–267.
- Ali, Karamat (1996) Technical Change, Technical Efficiency and Their Impact on Input Demand in Agriculture and Manufacturing Sectors of Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 35:3, 215–228.
- Ali, Syed Zahid (1993) Stability, Wage Contracts, Rational Expectations and Devaluations. *The Pakistan Development Review* 32:4, 1005–1013.
- Al-Jalaly, S. Zia (1992) Agriculture Sector Employment and the Need for Off-farm Employment in the North-West Frontier Province. *The Pakistan Development Review* 31:4, 817–828.
- Altaf, Mir Anjum and Obaidullah (1992) The Spatial Pattern of International Labour Flows from and to Pakistan: Preliminary Analysis. *The Pakistan Development Review* 31:2,145–164.
- Amin, Ruhul, Robert Hill, and Yi Ping Li (1995) Poor Women's Participation in Credit-based Self-employment: The Impact on their Empowerment, Fertility, Contraceptive Use and Fertility Desire in Rural Bangladesh. *The Pakistan Development Review* 34:2, 93–120.
- Amjad, Rashid (1986) Impact of Workers Remittances from the Middle East on Pakistan's Economy: Some Selected Issues. *The Pakistan Development Review* 25:4,757–785.
- Ansari, Javed A. (1998) Technological Capability Building in South Korea: Some Lessons for Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 37:4, 825–45.
- Anwar, Talat (2004) Landlessness and Rural Poverty in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 43:4, 855–874.
- Arif, G. M. (1996) Period without a Job after Returning from the Middle East: A Survival Analysis. *The Pakistan Development Review* 35:4, 805–821.

- Arif, G. M. (1998) Re-integrations of Pakistani Return Migrants from the Middle East in the Domestic Labour Market. *The Pakistan Development Review* 37:2, 99–124.
- Arif, G. M. (1999) Remittances and Investments at the Household Level in Pakistan. (Research Report No. 166).
- Arif, G. M. and Muhammad Irfan (1997) Population Mobility across the Pakistani Boarder: Fifty Year Experience. *The Pakistan Development Review* 36:4, 989–1009.
- Arif, G. M. and Muhammad Irfan (1997) Return Migration and Occupational Change: The Case of Pakistani Migrants Returned from The Middle East. *The Pakistan Development Review* 36:1, 1– 37.
- Arif, G. M., Framurz K. Kiani, and Khalid H. Sheikh (2002) Labour Market Dynamics in Pakistan: Evidence from the Longitudinal Data. *The Pakistan Development Review* 41:4, 701–720.
- Arif, G. M., Hina Nazli, and Rashida Haq (2000) Rural Nonagricultural Employment and Poverty in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 39:4, 1089–1110.
- Ashraf Javed and Birjees Ashraf (1993) Analysis of the Male-Female Earning Differential in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 32:4, 895–904.
- Ashraf, Javed and Birjees Ashraf (2000) Ethnicity and Earnings: An Analysis of Data for Karachi. *The Pakistan Development Review* 39:4, 441–449.
- Aslam, Naheed (1982) Wages Employment and Labour Productivity in the Manufacturing Sector of Pakistan. (Research Report No. 135).
- Aslam, Naheed (1983) Level of Real Wages and Labour Productivity in the Manufacturing Sector of the Punjab. *The Pakistan Development Review* 22:4, 283–299.
- Azid, Toseef, Muhammad Aslam, and Muhammad Omer Chaudhry (2001) Poverty, Female Labour Force Participation and Cottage Industry: A Case Study of Cloth Embroidery in Rural Multan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 40:4, 1105–1118.
- Bagi, F. S. (1981) Economics of Sharecropping in Haryana (India) Agriculture. *The Pakistan Development Review* 20:1 & 4, 95–119 & 453–464.
- Banks, F. E. (1970) On Capital Allocation and the Real Cost of Labour. *The Pakistan Development Review* 10:4, 491–499.
- Baqai, M. S. (1976) Constraint in Employment of Women. (Research Report No. 99).

- Barkley, Andrew P. (1991) Determinants of Inter District Labour in Migration in Pakistan, 1971–1980. The Pakistan Development Review 30:3, 275–296.
- Bean, Lee L. (1967) Provisional Estimates of the Length of Working Life in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review*. 7:2,247–259.
- Bean, Lee L., D. M. Farooq, and M. R. Khan (1966) Labour Force of Pakistan: A Note on the 1961 Census. *The Pakistan Development Review*. 6:4, 587–591.
- Beg, M. A. (1973) Review of Labour Force Participation Rates in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review*. 2:4, 393–406.
- Behrman, Jare R. and Ryan Schneider (1993) International Perspective on Pakistani Human Capital Investments in the Last Quarter Century. *The Pakistan Development Review* 32:4, 1–68.
- Bilquees, Faiz (1992) Trends in the Intersectoral Wages in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 31:4, 1243–1253.
- Bilquees, Faiz (1994) Real Wages of the Federal Government Employees: Trends from 1977-78 to 1991-92. The Pakistan Development Review 33:3 229–251.
- Bilquees, Faiz (2006) Civil Servants' Salary Structure. (PIDE Working Papers No. 2006/04).
- Bilquees, Faiz and Shanaz Hamid (1981) Impact of International Migration on Women and Children Left Behind: A Case Study of Punjabi Village. (Research Report No. 115).
- Bilquees, Faiz and Shanaz Hamid (1988) Employment Situation and Economic Exploitation of Poor Earning Women in Rawalpindi. *The Pakistan Development Review* 27:4, 791–802.
- Bilquees, Faiz and Shanaz Hamid (1989) Lack of Education and Employment Patterns of Poor Women in Rawalpindi City. *The Pakistan Development Review* 28:4, 791–807.
- Bilsborrow, Richard E. and C. R. Winegarden (1985) Landholding, Rural Fertility and Internal Migration in Developing Countries: Econometric Evidence from Cross-National Data. *The Pakistan Development Review* 24:2, 125–150.
- Birner, Regina, et al. (2006) Voices and Votes—Does Political Decentralisation Work for the Poor and for Women? Empirical Evidence from the 2005 Local Government Elections in Pakistan. The Pakistan Development Review 45:4, 1345–60.
- Bjorkman, James Warner (1986) Health Policies and Human Capital: Case of Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 25:3, 281–337.

- Blomqvist, Ake G. (1985) Unemployment of the Educated and Migration of Post-secondary Graduates from the LDCs. *The Pakistan Development Review* 24:3–4, 643–656.
- Blomqvist, Ake G. (1986) Higher Educational and the Markets for Educated Labour in LDCs: Theoretical Approaches and Implications. *The Pakistan Development Review* 25:3, 249–278.
- Board of Economic Inquiry, NWFP (1977) Factors Influencing Migration to Urban Areas in Pakistan: A Case Study of Peshawar City. (Research Report No. 102).
- Bose, S. R. (1963) Labour Force and Employment in Pakistan 1961– 1986: A Preliminary Analysis. *The Pakistan Development Review* 3:3, 371–398.
- Bose, S. R. (1970) Cost of Draft Animal Power in West Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 10:2, 174–192.
- Bose, S. R. and E. H. Clark (1969) Some Basic Consideration on Agricultural Mechanisation in West Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 9:3, 273–308.
- Bose, Swadesh R. and Edwin H. Clark (1969) Some Basic Considerations on Agricultural Mechanisation in West Pakistan. (Research Report No. 82).
- Bruton, Henry J. (1980) Labour Migration and Shadow Prices. *The Pakistan Development Review* 19:1, 65–74.
- Burki, Abid A. (1989) Urban Informal Sector in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 28:4, 911–24.
- Burki, Abid A. and Haq Nawaz (1998) Stochastic Frontier and Technical Efficiency of Farms in Irrigated Areas of Pakistan's Punjab. *The Pakistan Development Review* 37:3, 275–91.
- Burki, Abid A. and Qaiser Abbas (1991) Earning Functions in Pakistan's Urban Informal Sector: A Case Study. *The Pakistan Development Review* 30:4, 695–706.
- Burki, Abid A. and Tazeem Fasih (1998) Households' Non-leisure Time Allocation for Children and Determinants of Child Labour in Punjab, Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 37:4, 899–914.
- Burki, Shahid Javed (1973) Employment Creation, Urban Public Works Programme: Outlines of a Strategy. *The Pakistan Development Review* 12:3, 293–310.
- Burney, Nadeem A. (1987) Workers' Remittances from the Middle East and the Effect on Pakistan's Economy. *The Pakistan Development Review* 26:4, 745–64.

- Byerlee, Derek (1993) Technical Change and Returns to Wheat Breading Research in Pakistan's Punjab in the Post-green Revolution Period. *The Pakistan Development Review* 32:1, 69–86.
- Chaudhry, M. Ghaffar (1981) Rural Employment in Pakistan: Magnitude and Some Relevant Strategies. (Research Report No. 131).
- Chaudhry, M. Ghaffar (1986) Mechanisation and Agricultural Development in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 25:4, 431–49.
- Chaudhry, M. Ghaffar (1987) Female Labour Force Participation in Rural Pakistan: Some Fundamental Explanations and Policy Implication. *The Pakistan Development Review* 26:4, 687–98.
- Chaudhry, M. Ghaffar (1987) Female Labour Force Participation Rates in Rural Pakistan: Some Fundamental Explanations and Policy Implications. *The Pakistan Development Review* 26:4, 349–62.
- Chaudhry, M. Ghaffar (1989) Technological Change and Distribution of Agricultural Land: The Case of Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 28:4, 617–27.
- Chaudhry, M. Ghaffar (1992) Trends of Employment and Wages in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 31:4, 803–15.
- Chaudhry, Tamal Datta (1982) Role of Institutions in Rural-Urban Migration and Urban Employment in LDCs With and Without Changes Level of Indebtedness of the Peasantry. *The Pakistan Development Review* 21:2, 127–47.
- Chaudhry, Tamal Datta and M. Ali Khan (1984) Educated Unemployed, Educational Subsidies and Growth. *The Pakistan Development Review* 23:2–3, 395–410.
- Chaudhuri, Sarbajit (2001) Foreign Capital Inflow, Non-traded Intermediary, Urban Unemployment and Welfare in a Small Open Economy: A Theoretical Analysis. *The Pakistan Development Review* 40:3, 225–235.
- Chaudhuri, Sarbajit (2004) Incidence of Child Labour, Free Education Policy and Economic Liberalisation in a Developing Economy. *The Pakistan Development Review*. 43:1, 1–25.
- Cheema, Aftab Ahmad and M. Hussain Malik (1985) Changes in Consumption Patterns and Employment under Alternative Income Distribution in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 24:1, 1–22.
- Chenery and M. Syrquin (1975) *Patterns of Development, 1950-70.* London: Oxford University Press.

- Clark Colin (1975) *The Conditions of Economic Progress*. London: MacMillon.
- Cohen, Suleiman I. (1985) Labour Force Matrix of Pakistan: Selected Applications. *The Pakistan Development Review* 24:3–4, 565–85.
- Cohen, Suleiman I. and Ivo C. Havinga (1988) Microeconomic Analysis of the Informal Sector: Results of Sample Surveys. *The Pakistan Development Review* 27:4, 605–20.
- Davies, D. G. A. (1973) Critical Discussion of ILO Report on Employment in Kenya. *The Pakistan Development Review* 12:3, 283–92.
- de Kruijk, Hans and Frank Van Tongeren (1988) Growth, Employment and Education: An Application of Multicriteria Analysis to Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 27:4, 725–36.
- de Tray, Dennis N. (1979) Demand for Children in a National Fertility Population. *The Pakistan Development Review* 18:1, 55–67.
- Eckert, Jerry B. (1974) Private Tube Well Numbers in Pakistan: A Synthesis. *The Pakistan Development Review* 13:1, 94–105.
- Epstein, T. Scarlett (2003) Redressing the Rural-Urban Imbalance. *The Pakistan Development Review* 42:4, 445–466.
- Farhat Yusuf (1969) Complete Life Tables for Pakistan and Provinces 1962–65. (Research Report No. 85).
- Farooq, Ghazi Mumtaz (1968) Labour Force Participation Rates in Pakistan 1901–1961. The Pakistan Development Review 8:1, 74–103.
- Farooq, Janet, Ghazi M. Farooq, and Aderanti Adepoju (1976) Characteristics and Employment Generation of Small-scale Industries in Western Nigeria. *The Pakistan Development Review* 15:4, 382–405.
- Fei, John C. H. (1961) Unlimited Supply of Labour and the Concept of Balanced Growth. *The Pakistan Development Review* 1:3, 29–58.
- Floystad, Gunnar (1968) Labour Market and Training Programmes for Diploma Holders from the Polytechnic Institute in Pakistan. (Research Report No. 87).
- Floystad, Gunnar (1982) Distortions in the Factor Market: Models and Realities. *The Pakistan Development Review* 21:2, 19–48.
- Furhat, Yusuf (1969) Some Correlates of Male Participation in the Nonagricultural Labour Force in Pakistan. (Research Report No. 84).
- Ghafur, Abdul (1967) Comparison of the Interregional Purchasing Power of Industrial Wages in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 7:4, 533–543.

- Ghayur, Sabur (1989) Educated Unemployed in Pakistan: Estimates of Imbalances in the Current Flows. *The Pakistan Development Review* 28:4, 603–13.
- Ghayur, Sabur (1991) Employment and Manpower Information in Pakistan: Identification of the Invisible. *The Pakistan Development Review* 30:4, 879–91.
- Ghayur, Sabur (1992) Combating Unemployment in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 31:4, 1255–66.
- Ghayur, Sabur (1993) Employment Pattern and Extent of Under Utilisation of Manpower in Rural Barani Areas of Pakistan. The Pakistan Development Review 32:4, 1225–33
- Ghayur, Sabur (1994) Developing Labour Market Information System for Informal Sector in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 33:4, 1357–1370.
- Ghayur, Sabur (1996) Labour Market Issues in Pakistan: Unemployment, Working Conditions and Child Labour. *The Pakistan Development Review* 35:4, 789–803.
- Ghayur, Sabur (2001) IFI's Conditionalities, Poverty Reduction and Employment. *The Pakistan Development Review* 40:4, 435–451.
- Gilani, Ejaz (1981) Labour Migration from Pakistan to the Middle East and its Impact on the Domestic Economy, Part I. (Research Report No. 126).
- Gilani, Ejaz (1981) Labour Migration from Pakistan to the Middle East and its Impact on the Domestic Economy, Part II. (Research Report No. 127).
- Gilani, Ejaz (1981) Labour Migration from Pakistan to the Middle East and its Impact on the Domestic Economy, Part III. (Research Report No. 128).
- Guisinger, Stephen E. and Muhammad Irfan (1974) Real Wages of Industrial Workers in Pakistan 1954 to 1970. The Pakistan Development Review 13:4, 363–88.
- Guisinger, Stephen E. and Muhammad Irfan (1975) Inter-industry Differentials in Wages and Earnings in Pakistan's Manufacturing Sector. *The Pakistan Development Review* 14:3, 274–95.
- Gupta, Kausik and Tania Basu (2004) Foreign Capital Inflow, Skilledunskilled Wage Gap and Welfare in the Presence of the Informal Sector. *The Pakistan Development Review* 43:2, 125–147.
- Gustafson, W. F. (1964) Manufacturing Employment in East Pakistan 1960. (Research Report No. 20).

- Hamid, Shahnaz (1991) Determinants of the Supply of Women in Labour Market: A Micro Analysis. *The Pakistan Development Review* 30:4, 755–66.
- Hamid, Shahnaz (1994) Micro Analysis of Urban Child Labour: Some Determinants of Labour and its Conditions. *The Pakistan Development Review* 33:4, 1249–1271.
- Haque, Anwarul (1974) Theoretical Consideration for Studying Socio-Psychological Factors in Migration. *The Pakistan Development Review* 13:3, 353–360.
- Haque, Nadeem Ul (1999) Incentives and Human Resource Management in the Design of Public Sector Reform. *The Pakistan Development Review* 38:4, 471–88.
- Haque, Nadeem Ul (2005) *Brain Drain or Human Capital Flight.* (Lectures in Development Economics No. 11).
- Haque, Nadeem Ul and Idrees Khawaja (2007) Public Service: Through the Eyes of Civil Servants. Islamabad: Pakistan Institute of Development Economics.
- Haque, Nadeem Ul, et al. (2005) Perception Survey of Civil Servants: A Preliminary Report. The Pakistan Development Review 45:4, 1199–1226.
- Hasan, M. Aynul (1988) Is there Philips Curve in Pakistan? *The Pakistan Development Review* 27:4, 839–852.
- Helbock, Richard W. (1975) Differential Urban Growth and Distance Consideration in Domestic Migration Flows in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 14:, 53–84.
- Herman, B. and Mohammad Irfan (1989) Manpower Planning in Pakistan: Statistical Pitfall. *The Pakistan Development Review* 28:4, 549–63.
- Hussain, Mian Tajammal (2005) Skill Development, Productivity and Growth. *The Pakistan Development Review* 44:4, 1151–53.
- Hyder, Asma (2007) Preference for Public Sector Jobs and Waits Unemployment: A Micro Data Analysis. (PIDE Working Papers No. 2007/20)
- Hyder, Asma (2007) Wage Differentials, Rate of Return to Education and Occupational Wage Share in Labour Market of Pakistan. (PIDE Working Papers No. 2007/17).
- Hyder, Asma and Barry Reilly (2005) Public and Private Sector Pay Gap in Pakistan: A Quantile Regression Analysis. *The Pakistan Development Review* 44:3, 271–306.

- Ibraz, Tassawar Saeed (1992) Cultural Perceptions and the Productive Roles of Rural Pakistani Women. *The Pakistan Development Review* 31:4, 1293–1307.
- Ibraz, Tassawar Saeed and Anjum Fatima (1993) Uneducated and Unhealthy: The Plight of Women in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 32:4, 905–15.
- ILO/ARTEP(1987) Impact of Out and Return Migration on Domestic Employment and Labour Market in Pakistan, vol.1 to 6,New Delhi.
- Iqbal, Munawar, *et al.* (1981) Economic Implications of the Return Flow of Immigrants from the Middle East: A Preliminary Study. (Research Report No. 132).
- Iqbal, Zafar (2005) Contribution of Workers' Remittances to Economic Growth in Pakistan. (Research Report No. 187).
- Irfan, M. (1979) Effect of Unionisation, Product Market Concentration and Foreign Trade on Inter-industry Wage Structure. *The Pakistan Development Review* 18:1, 35–53.
- Irfan, M. (1981) Introduction to Studies in Population, Labour Force and Migration: A PIDE/ILO–UNFPA Project. (Research Report No. 118).
- Irfan, M. (1981) Pakistan's Labour Force, its Size and Structure: A Review of Evidence. (Research Report No. 116)
- Irfan, M. (1982) Wages, Employment and Trade Unions in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 21:1, 49–69.
- Irfan, M. (1983) Determinants of Female Labour Force Participation in Pakistan. (Studies in Population Labour Force and Migration Project Report No. 5).
- Irfan, M. (1986) Migration and Development in Pakistan: Some Selected Issues. *The Pakistan Development Review* 25:4, 743–55.
- Irfan, M. and Meekal Aziz Ahmed (1985) Real Wages in Pakistan: Structure and Trends 1970–84. *The Pakistan Development Review* 24:3–4, 423–40.
- Irfan, M., *et al.* (1983) Migration Patterns in Pakistan: Preliminary Results from the PLM Survey 1979. (Studies in Population Labour Force and Migration Project Report No. 6).
- Irfan, Mohammad and G. M. Arif (1988) Landlessness in Rural Areas of Pakistan and Policy Options: A Preliminary Investigation. *The Pakistan Development Review* 27:4, 567–76.
- Islam, Nurul (1965) Development of the Labour Surplus Economy. *The Pakistan Development Review* 5:2, 271–294.

- Israrul Haq (1993) Gaps in the Employment Strategy of the National Manpower Commission: An Alternative Strategy. *The Pakistan Development Review* 32:4, 1213–23.
- Israrul Haque (1994) Significant Variables of Full Employment and their Explanatory Values. *The Pakistan Development Review* 33:4, 1345–1356.
- Jaffry, Shabbar, *et al.* (2005) Changes and Productivity of the Banking Sector in the Indian Sub-continent. *The Pakistan Development Review* 44:4, 1021–47.
- Jaffry, Shabbar, Ghulam Yaseen, and Joe Cox (2006) Impact of Regulatory Reforms on Labour Efficiency in the Indian and Pakistani Commercial Banks. *The Pakistan Development Review* 45;4, 1085–1102.
- Jaffry, Shabbar, Ghulam Yaseen, and Vyoma Shah (2006) Interindustry Wage Differentials in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 45:4, 925–46.
- Jafri, S. M. Younus (1997) Some Dimensions of Child Labour in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 36:1, 69–86.
- Jamal, Haroon (1995) Explanation of Off-farm Work Participation in Rural Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 34:2, 139–148.
- Johnson, Harry G. (1967) Some Economic Aspects of Brain Drain. *The Pakistan Development Review* 7:3, 379–411.
- Jones, Gavin W. (2000) Human Resources, Poverty and Regional Development. *The Pakistan Development Review* 39:4, 389–413.
- K. M. Azam (1959) Mechanisation and Factors of production in Agriculture and their Productivity by 2:12, 9–15.
- Kazi, Shahnaz (1987) Skill Formation Employment and Earning in the Urban Informal Sector. *The Pakistan Development Review* 26:4, 711–20.
- Kazi, Shahnaz (1994) Re-absorption of Returning Workers from the Gulf: The Asian Experience. *The Pakistan Development Review* 33:4, 1333–1344.
- Kazi, Shahnaz and Bilquees Raza (1988) Households Headed by Women: Income Employment and Household Organisation. *The Pakistan Development Review* 27:4, 781–90.
- Kazi, Shahnaz and Bilquees Raza (1989) Women in the Informal Sector: Home-based Workers in Karachi. *The Pakistan* Development Review 28:4, 777–88.

- Kazi, Shahnaz and Bilquees Raza (1991) Duality of Female Employment in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 30:4, 733–43.
- Kazi, Shahnaz and Bilquees Raza (1995) Rural Women's Access to Credit and Extension: A Strategy for Change. *The Pakistan Development Review* 35:4, 753–765.
- Kazi, Shahnaz and Zeba Ayesha Sathar (1986) Productive and Reproductive Choice: Report of a Pilot Survey of Urban Working Women in Karachi. *The Pakistan Development Review* 25:4, 593– 608.
- Kemal, A. R. (1994) Structural Adjustment, Employment, Income Distribution and Poverty. *The Pakistan Development Review* 33:4, 901–914.
- Kemal, A. R. (1998) Characteristics of the Workers in the Urban Informal Sector of Pakistan. (Research Report No. 160).
- Kemal, A. R. (2005) Skill Development in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Review* 44:4, 349–57.
- Kemal, A. R., *et al.* (1998) Urban Informal Sector of Pakistan: Some Stylised Facts. (Research Report No. 161).
- Khan, Aliya H. and Lubna Shahnaz (2000) Determinants of Internal Migration in Pakistan: Evidence from the Labour Force Survey, 1996-97. *The Pakistan Development Review* 39:4, 695–712.
- Khan, Ashfaque Hasan (1991) Employment Creation Effects of Pakistan's Export. *The Pakistan Development Review* 30:4, 865– 877.
- Khan, Azfar F. (1991) International Migration and the Moral Economy of the Barani Peasantry. *The Pakistan Development Review* 30:4, 1087–1102.
- Khan, Azizur Rehman (1961) Wages and Prices in Karachi: A Case Study. (Monographs in the Economics of Development No. 8).
- Khan, Azizur Rehman (1967) What has been Happening to Real Wages in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 7:3, 317–47.
- Khan, Azizur Rehman (1970) Capital Intensity and the Efficiency of Factor Use: A Comparative Study of the Observes Capital-labour Ratios of Pakistan Industries. *The Pakistan Development Review* 10:2, 232–63.
- Khan, Iram A. (2003) Impact of Privatisation on Employment and Output in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 42:4, 2003. 513–536.

- Khan, M. Ali (1980) Dynamic Stability, Wage Subsidies and the Generalised Harris-Todaro Model. *The Pakistan Development Review* 19:1, 1–24.
- Khan, M. Ali (1992) On Measuring the Social Opportunity Cost of Labour in the Presence of Tariffs and an Informal Sector. *The Pakistan Development Review* 31:4, 535–64.
- Khan, M. Ali (2007) Harris-Todaro Hypothesis. (PIDE Working Papers No. 2007/16).
- Khan, M. Ali and Ismail Sirageldin (1981) Intra-family Interaction and Desired Additional Fertility in Pakistan: A Simultaneousequation Model with Dichotomous Dependent Variable. *The Pakistan Development Review* 20:1, 37–60.
- Khan, M. Ali and Ismail Sirageldin (1983) How Meaningful are Statements about the Desired Number of Additional Children: An Analysis of 1968 Pakistan Data. *The Pakistan Development Review* 22:1, 1–22.
- Khan, Mahmood Hasan (1979) Farm Size and Labour Productivity Relationships in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 18:1, 69–77.
- Khan, Mahmood Hasan (1986) Landlessness and Rural Poverty in Under-developed Countries, *The Pakistan Development Review* 25:3, 371–402.
- Khan, Mohsin S. (2005) Human Capital and Economic Growth in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 44:4, 455–78.
- Khan, Muhammad Azeem and Mohammad Iqbal (2005) Sustainable Cotton Production through Skill Development among Farmers: Evidence from Khairpur District of Sindh, Pakistan. *The Pakistan* Development Review 44:4, 695–716.
- Khan, Muhammad Irshad (1963) Industrial Labour in Karachi. *The Pakistan Development Review* 3:4, 594–622.
- Khan, Noor P. and Javed Akhtar (2006) Competitiveness and Policy Analysis of Potato Production under Different Agro-ecological Zones of Northern Areas: Implications for Food Security and Poverty Alleviation. *The Pakistan Development Review* 45:4, 1137–54.
- Khan, Rana Ejaz Ali (2003) Children in Different Activities: Child Schooling and Child Labour. *The Pakistan Development Review* 42:2, 137–160.
- Khan, Seemin Anwar (1975) Output Value Added and Employment in the Small Scale Textile Industry. *The Pakistan Development Review* 14:1, 120–34.

- Khan, Seemin Anwar and Faiz Bilquees (1976) Environment, Attitudes and Activities of Rural Women: A Case Study of a Village in Punjab. *The Pakistan Development Review* 15:3, 237–81.
- Khan, Shahrukh Rafi and Syed Zahid Ali (1986) Some Findings about the Unemployment Highly Educated Persons in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 25:4, 731–39.
- Khawaja, M. Idrees and Musleh-ud Din (2007) X-efficiency, Scale Economies, Technological Progress and Competition: A Case of Banking Sector in Pakistan. (PIDE Working Papers No. 2007/23).
- Kiani, M. Framurz K. (1987) Migration and Fertility in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 26:4, 587–90.
- Knerr, Beatrice (1992) Methods for Assessing the Impact of Temporary Labour Emigration. *The Pakistan Development Review* 31:4, 1207– 39.
- Korner, Heiko (1987) International Labour Migration: Theoretical Considerations and Evidence from the Experience of the Mediterranean Sending Countries. *The Pakistan Development Review* 26:4, 724–34.
- Kozel, Valerie and Harold Alderman (1990) Factors Determining Work Participation and Labour Supply Decisions in Pakistan's Urban Areas. *The Pakistan Development Review* 29:1, 1–18.
- Krotki, Karol J. (1975) Formulation for the Demographic, Sociological and Economic Dimensions of the So-called Generation Gap. *The Pakistan Development Review* 14:4, 451–68.
- Krueger, Anne O. (1981) Alternative Trade Strategies and Employment in LDCs: An Overview. *The Pakistan Development Review* 20:3, 277–301.
- Lefebvre, Alain (1990) International Labour Migration from Two Pakistani Villages with Different Forms of Agriculture. *The Pakistan Development Review* 29:1, 59–89.
- Lewis Jr., Stephen R. (1963) Some Problems in the Analysis of Dual Economy. *The Pakistan Development Review* 3:4, 527–46.
- Lipsey, Richard G. (1994) Markets, Technological Change and Economic Growth. *The Pakistan Development Review* 33:4, 327–356.
- Lloyd, A. Prochnow (1959) Comments on Initiating an Expanded Labour Statistics Programme for Pakistan
- Machlup, Fritz (1982) Issues in the Theory of Human Capital: Education as Investments. *The Pakistan Development Review* 21:1,1–17.

- Machlup, Fritz (1982) *Theory of Human Capital*. (Lectures in Development Economics No. 1).
- Mahmood, Naushin (1992) Desire for Additional Children among Pakistani Women: The Determinants. *The Pakistan Development Review* 31:1, 1–30.
- Mahmood, Naushin and Zafar Mueen Nasir (2008) Pension and Social Security Schemes in Pakistan: Some Policy Issues. (PIDE Working Papers No. 2008/42).
- Mahmood, Zafar (1990) Substitutability of Emigrants and Nonmigrants in the Construction Sector of Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 29:2,123–36.
- Mahmood, Zafar (1991) Emigration and Wages in an Open Economy: Some Evidence from Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 30:3. 243–62.
- Mahmood, Zafar and Mohammad Ali Qasim (1994) Wages versus Fringe Benefits in the Large Scale Manufacturing Sector in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 33:4, 1385–1397.
- Malik, Afia and Ather Maqsood Ahmed (2000) Relationship between Real Wages and Output: Evidence from Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 39:4, 1111–1126.
- Malik, Sohail Jehangir and Naeem Sarwar (1993) Some Tests for Difference in Consumption Patterns: The Impact of Remittances Using Household Income and Expenditure Survey Data of Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 32:4, 699–711.
- Malinvaud, E. (1989) Lessons to be Learned from the European Unemployment of the 80s. *The Pakistan Development Review* 28:4, 311–333.
- Mellor, John W. (1988) Agricultural Growth and Employment. (Lectures in Development Economics No. 7).
- Mellor, John W. (1991) Agricultural Links to Non-agricultural Growth: Urbanisation, Employment and Poverty. *The Pakistan Development Review* 30:4, 439–56.
- Mohiuddin, Yasmeen (1991) Discrimination in the Pakistan Labour Market: Myth and Reality. *The Pakistan Development Review* 30:4, 965–979.
- Mohiuddin, Yasmeen (1993) Credit Worthiness of Poor Women: A Comparison of Some Minimalist Credit Programmes in Asia—A Preliminary Analysis. *The Pakistan Development Review* 32:4, 1199–1209.

- Mujahid-Mukhtar, Eshya and Hanid Mukhtar (1991) Female Participation in Household Decision Making: An Analysis of Consumer Durables Acquisition in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 30:4,953–64.
- Mujahid-Mukhtar, Eshya and Noor-ul-Hasan (1992) Female Participation in Housing Activities: Some Assessment of the Socioeconomic and Cultural Impact. *The Pakistan Development Review* 31:4, 637–52.
- Naqvi, Syed Nawab Haider (1967) Towards a Multilateral Payments Systems in the RCD Region.
- Naqvi, Syed Nawab Haider (1977) Analysis of Real Wages in the Government Sector 1971–76.
- Naqvi, Syed Nawab Haider (1986) *Frailty! Is Thy Name Woman?* (Essays in Development Economics). Islamabad: PIDE.
- Naqvi, Zareen F. and Lubna Shahnaz (2002) How do Women Decide to Work in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 41:4, 495– 513.
- Naqvi, Zareen Fatima (1994) Distributional Impact of Public Enterprise Labour Policies in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 33:4, 1399–1414.
- Naseem, S. M., Sarfraz K. Qureshi, and Rehana Siddiqui (1999) Conditions of Teaching and Research in Economics: Some Preliminary Findings. (Research Report No. 176).
- Nasir, Zafar Mueen (2000) Earnings Differential between Public and Private Sectors in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 39:1, 111–130.
- Nasir, Zafar Mueen (2001) Poverty and Labour Market Linkages in Pakistan. (MIMAP Technical Paper Series No. 7).
- Nasir, Zafar Mueen (2002) Returns to Human Capital in Pakistan: A Gender Disaggregated Analysis. *The Pakistan Development Review* 41:1, 1–28.
- Nasir, Zafar Mueen and Hina Nazli (2000) Education and Earnings in Pakistan. (Research Report No. 177).
- Nasir, Zafar Mueen and Riaz Mahmood (1998) Personal Earnings Inequality in Pakistan: Findings from the HIES 1993–94. *The Pakistan Development Review* 37:4, 781–92.
- Nasir, Zafar Mueen and Syed Mubashir Ali (2000) Labour Market Participation of the Elderly. *The Pakistan Development Review* 39:4, 1075–1086.

- Nasreen Abbasi and Mohammad Irfan (1983) Socio-economic Effects of International Migration; On the Families Left Behind. (Studies in Population, Labour Force and Migration Project Report No. 7).
- Nazli, Hina and Samina Nazli (1995) Trends in Female Employment at the Federal Government Level: A Critical Appraisal of 1983–1989. *The Pakistan Development Review* 35:4, 1041–1054.
- Nighat, Sarfraz (1963) Government Employment Statistics for Pakistan. (Research Report No. 11).
- Nishat, Mohammad and Nighat Bilgrami (1993) Determinants of Workers Remittances in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 32:4, 1235–1245.
- Nishat, Surraiya (1977) Labour Content and Structure of Pakistan's Manufactured Exports. *The Pakistan Development Review* 16:4,383–404.
- Parveen, Azra (1993) Inter-provincial Migration in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 32:4, 725–735.
- Qayyum, Abdul and Sajawal Kham (2006) X-efficiency, Scale Economies, Technological Progress and Competition: The Banking Sector in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 45:4, 733– 48.
- Qureshi, M. L. and Faiz Bilquees (1977) Note on Changes in Real Wages of Government Servants. *The Pakistan Development Review* 16:3, 325–335.
- Qureshi, Sarfraz K. and Ejaz Ghani (1989) Employment Generation in Rural Pakistan with Special Focus on Rural Industrialisation: A Preliminary Analysis. *The Pakistan Development Review* 28:4, 587– 602.
- Ranis, Gustav (1997) Growth and Human Development: Pakistan in Comparative Perspective. *The Pakistan Development Review* 36:4, 333–352.
- Rashid, A. R. (1978) Wages and Employment in Manufacturing Industries: A Case Study of Pakistan. (Research Report No. 107).
- Reynolds, L. G. (1969) Relative Earnings and Manpower Allocation in Developing Economies. *The Pakistan Development Review* 9:1, 14– 34.
- Robinson, Warren C. and Nasreen Abbasi (1979) Underemployment in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 18:4, 313–331.
- Rodgers, Gerry (1992) Institutional Economics, Development Economics and Labour Economics. *The Pakistan Development Review* 31:4, 581–605.

- Sabir, Muhammad and Zehra Aftab (2006) Province-wise Growth Patterns in Human Capital Accumulation. *The Pakistan Development Review* 45:4, 873–90.
- Sabot, Richard H. (1989) Human Capital Accumulation in Post Green Revolution Pakistan: Some Preliminary Result. *The Pakistan Development Review* 28:4, 413–436.
- Sabot, Richard H. (1992) Human Capital Accumulation in Post Green Revolution Rural Pakistan: A Progressive Report. *The Pakistan* Development Review 31:4, 449–490.
- Salam, Abdul (1977) Technological Change, Tenant Displacement and Adjustment in Pakistan: Some Preliminary Observations. *The Pakistan Development Review* 16:4, 435–448.
- Salam, Abdul (1981) Economics of Sharecropping in Haryana (India) Agriculture. *The Pakistan Development Review* 20:4, 447–452.
- Sargana, Muhammad Arif (1998) Urban Informal Sector in an Adjusting Economy: The Case of Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 37:4, 977–94.
- Sarmad, Khawaja (1985) Pakistani Migration to the Middle East Countries. (Studies in Population, Labour Force and Migration Project No. 9).
- Sarmad, Khawaja and Fazal Husain (1989) Labour Force Matrix of Pakistan 1987-88. The Pakistan Development Review 28:4, 565– 585.
- Sathar, Zeba A. (1978) Length of Working Life of Males in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 17:1, 1–27.
- Sathar, Zeba A. and Shahnaz Kazi (1989) Female Employment and Fertility: Further Investigation of an Ambivalent Association. *The Pakistan Development Review* 28:3, 175–194.
- Sathar, Zeba A. and Shahnaz Kazi (1997) Women's Autonomy, Livelihood and Fertility: Study of Rural Punjab. iv, 100p.
- Sathar, Zeba A. and Shahnaz Kazi (2000) Women's Autonomy in the Context of Rural Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 39:2, 89–110.
- Shabbir, Tayyab (1989) Latent Structure of Earning Models. *The Pakistan Development Review* 28:4, 903–910.
- Shabbir, Tayyeb (1994) Mincerian Earnings Function for Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 33(1),1–18.
- Shah, Nasra M. (1975) Work Participation of Currently Married Women in Pakistan: Influence of Socio-economic and Demographic Factors. *The Pakistan Development Review* 14:4, 469–492.

- Shah, Nasra M., Nasreen Abbasi, and Iqbal Alam (1961) Inter-district and Inter-provincial Differentials in Correlates of Female Labour Force Participation. *The Pakistan Development Review* 15:4, 424– 445.
- Shaheen, Glen (1978) Note on Economic Activity of Women in Nigeria. The Pakistan Development Review 17:2, 253–261.
- Sheikh, Khalid Hameed and Zafar Iqbal (1988) Determinants of the Declining Share of Agricultural Labour Force to Total Labour Force in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 27:4, 561–566.
- Siddique, Muhammad Zahid and Javed Akbar Ansari (2005) Skill Formation Strategies for Sustaining the Drive to Maturity in Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 44:4, 541–66.
- Siddique, Muhammad Zahid, Javed Akbar Ansari, and Qazi Mohammad Salman (2006) Governing the Labour Market: The Impossibility of Corporatist Reforms. *The Pakistan Development Review* 45:4, 981–1000.
- Siddiqui, Rehana and Rizwana Siddiqui (1998) Decomposition of Male-Female Earnings Differentials. *The Pakistan Development Review* 37:4, 885–98.
- Siddiqui, Rizwana and A. R. Kemal (2006) Remittances, Trade Liberalisation and Poverty in Pakistan: The Role of Excluded Variables in Poverty Change Analysis. (PIDE Working Papers No. 2006/1).
- Sirageldin, Ismail (1983) Some Issues in Middle Eastern International Migration. *The Pakistan Development Review* 22:4, 217–253.
- Social Sciences Research Centre (1977) Factors Influencing Migration to Urban Areas in Pakistan: A Case Study of Gujranwala City. (Research Report No. 101).
- Standing, Guy (1980) Basic Needs and the Division of Labour. *The Pakistan Development Review* 19:3, 211–236.
- Stauth, George (1987) Remigration and Social Change: Prospects for the Migrant Worker Sending Countries of the Middle East. *The Pakistan Development Review* 26:4, 735–744.
- Streeton, Paul P. (1995) Human Development: Means and Ends. *The Pakistan Development Review* 34:3, 333–372.
- Sultana, Nargis (1994) Determinants of Female Time Allocation in Selected Districts of Rural Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 33:4, 1141–1153.

- Suzuki, Noriyuki and Saboor Ghyur (2002) Making Globalisation Inclusive of People: A Trade Union Perspective. *The Pakistan Development Review* 41:4, 357–387.
- Teck, Hoon Hian (1988) Value Added per Worker, Capital Accumulation and Technical Progress. *The Pakistan Development Review* 27:2, 211–216.
- Thirwall, A. P. (1970) Extension of Sen's Model of the Valuation of Labour in Surplus Labour Economics. *The Pakistan Development Review* 10:3, 393–396.
- Wagner, Karin (2005) Productivity and Skills in Industry and Services: A Britain-German Comparison. *The Pakistan Development Review* 44:4, 411–38,
- Warr, Peter G. (1986) Welfare Effects of Mechanisation: Monopoly and Indivisibility. *The Pakistan Development Review* 25:1, 85–90.
- Wizarat, Shahida (1981) Technical Change in Pakistan's Agriculture: 1953–54 to 1977-78. (Research Report No. 120).
- Wizarat, Shahida (1981) Technological Change in Pakistan's Agriculture; 1953-54 to 1978-79. *The Pakistan Development Review* 20:4, 427–45.
- Wizarat, Shahida (1982) Nature of Technological Change and Aggregate Production Function in Pakistan. (Research Report No. 137).
- Xiangjun, Guo (1968) China: Reconciling Policies for Economic Growth and Development with Moderating Inflation. (Research Report No. 59).
- Yasmin, Bushra and Aliya H. Khan (2005) Trade Liberalization and Labour Demand Elasticities: Empirical Evidence for Pakistan. *The Pakistan Development Review* 44:4, 1067–89.
- Yotopolous, P. A. and Yoshimi Kuroda (1988) Subjective Equilibrium Approach to the Value of Children in Agricultural Household. *The Pakistan Development Review* 27:3, 229–76.
- Yusuf, Farhat and D. K. Briggs (1979) Female Participation in the Labour Force of Selected Latin American Countries. *The Pakistan Development Review* 18:3, 215–29.
- Zavareei, Hassan A. (1974) Technological Dependence and Underdevelopment. *The Pakistan Development Review* 13:2, 205– 210.
- Zia, Uzma (2007) International Competitiveness: Where Pakistan Stands? (PIDE Working Papers No. 2007/28).